HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

THURSDAY, AUGUST 6, 2020 - 1:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 1:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Covid-19 Update

Bob Valery, Board of Health Agent, said there are no suspected or confirmed cases here in Halifax   He has been in communication with Clawson regarding the horse shows and will meet with him on Monday.  Last night at our Board of Health meeting they asked if we’d consider putting on our message board at the fire station EEE updates available at Mass.gov.  CDC is expecting an outbreak in 2020 of inaudible and this basically because of the mosquito outbreak.  Young children are very susceptible of getting this paralyzing  irreversible life-threatening disease.  This breaks out every couple of years.  Millias asked Valery what age group he was talking about and he said probably second grade.  Andrews asked if the outbreak was in New England right now and Valery said no.  Garron asked what the effect was and where it started,   and Valery said paralysis – it is irreversible the doctors didn’t have any cure or any hope for this and he did  not know where it started.  
Chief Viveiros said that UV lighting came in which can be used in the police cars ambulances or anyone else who want to use it can but it only does an eight-by-eight area at a time, so it’s five minutes for each eight-by-eight area, so if you have a large room you might have to go in every five minutes and to change the location of the light.  MEMA notified saying that probably next week him 6,200 N95 masks and 6,200 surgical masks, 625 face shields and 80 pairs of gloves, so if there’s any department that needs any PPE including the schools we should order.  Plus we have $11,000 firefighters grant for PPE that still have not come in yet so we are pretty well set.  
Andrews stated that the survey results showed 48% of the people want the students to go to school with a three-foot distance.  So, taking into consideration the actual transportation issue of being down to one-third of the students we would be spending probably another $480,000 to run the buses just be for Silver Lake.  To do all three elementary schools it could be another $480,000 for 90 days.  The bus company is willing to work with us on the Wednesdays seeing as we will not have to the run buses that day due to the hybrid schedule.  The schedule will be that half the students will go to school Monday & Tuesday then on Thursday & Friday the other half will go.  On the off days that the students are not in class they will be remote learning.  There will be some kids with needs who will be going to school Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday.  The issue with this is the teaching staff that stays remote would stay remote so that the kids that would be taught Monday, Tuesday remote would have the same teacher remotely – the teachers would stay the same, so if they taught in the school they’re teaching in the school for the same week so they will be exposed to the same number of kids no matter what.  He further said the plan they sent to the state last night was hybrid for Silver Lake.  
Andrews said that Halifax and Kingston both voted to lean towards fully back to school.  They will have to get input from Halifax & Kingston BOH to see if it is okay with the three-foot distance.  Millias said this is assuming there is not an outbreak or resurgence and Andrews yes if things continue the way they are but if the Governor says we move back a step and schools are not opening then we have to go full remote.   
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Millias mentioned the problem of already contracted for buses and Andrews said the bus contract was pre-COVID, so we still have to pay for 180 days.  He explained that you can only be at one-third capacity, so realistically you would have to make three trips.  Logistically it is a nightmare and if you do full back to school the logistical nightmare is on the school.  Millias said every scenario is a nightmare.  Andrews further said then there is the issue for child-care for the three days that your kid is not going to be in school. 
Millias believes there is about a hundred parents dropping off kids in the morning, which is a horror show and now with the bus capacity being one-third it will probably be 200-plus and he is not sure how they will be able to accommodate that many cars.  Garron asked if CARES money would take care of crossing guards and Andrews believes they are looking at a detail officer for drop off and pick up and assumes  that it would be an 8-hour shift.  He further said there is a resource officer at the school who direct traffic in and out and even if we go hybrid we are still going to need someone because there still will be parents who want to drop off their kids.  
Andrews then said the experience that everyone went through last spring in regards to remote learning – the schools did not perform to what is needed to teach remotely and said that there are  contractual issues with the hybrid schedule that was proposed – it does not meet.  Garron asked if teachers are trained to do remote teaching and Andrews said so they are supposed to be. 
Andrews said almost 50% of the people want to send their kids back at a three-foot distance, so you need to take that into account and the logistics of transporting.  Millias asked if it is three-foot distance while they are facing forward, and Andrews said yes.  There also is the logistics of staffing, because the max at six feet is fifteen students, if you’re going to put 20 kids in the classroom you might as well have the school open full time. 
Garron stated that a monitor might be needed in the classroom along with the teacher to make sure kids keep their distance and Andrews said that they are talking about bus monitors as well and that will cost $27,000 per bus.  Millias asked how many buses we are talking about and Andrews said there are ten at the elementary school.  Garron asked how many can you fit on a 77’s and how many are available, and Andrews thinks you can put 29 students and we have four that are ‘77, and six that are ‘71’s.  Millias said that they are talking four or five hundred thousand for all of this. Seelig said for the buses; if it is 480 for the three elementary schools for 90 days, so it is 960, 3% let’s say roughly is Halifax, that works out to 288 for the buses. Andrews said just the buses for the elementary and if you include an increase cost at Silver Lake you are at $500,000 for additional busing and he does not believe that includes the monitors.  Millias said $270,000 for Halifax for ten buses so we are talking upwards of a million bucks.
Andrews there are logistical, financial, health and safety issues and not to mention the mental and emotional health of the kids.
Valery said if the schools were to open, him being the  primary enforcement agency, he would get the complaints and be the one to ensure that proper measures are being taken,  He is use to doing a restaurant inspections but is not familiar with doing a school. 
Chief Viveiros asked when a plan is chosen would it be for a specific time period or for the entire year and Andrews said it is just to open and the superintendent said they have to be able to switch within the day – he is not saying that logistically it is going to happen but the plan has to be to switch within a day.  Millias asked if we were to close we are still obligated for all personnel who were hired, and the buses and Andrews said yes.  
Andrews asked Valery when he has a chance to through the cafeteria plan with the school.  Valery said he did a preliminary walk with Matt but then once it is in place he will go back. The reason why Andrews was asking is because the Silver Lake staff was at the Middle School preparing all the food and the School Committee was handing it out and now the Silver Lake staff is handing it out not the Halifax Elementary School cafeteria staff.  
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At Halifax where we have our own staff for the cafeteria, where it is integrated at Plympton and Silver Lake and the Director oversees the Kingston cafeteria – there are so many different blocks of understanding to see who reports to who. 
Garron asked if there is a building for student to isolate and Andrews said they are talking about having an isolation room at the elementary school for the nurse. 
Millias asked when are the schools opening and Andrews said September 16th – that is  the date that was voted by the Silver Lake and the Kingston Elementary Schools.  It is a hybrid plan and right now all grades.  
Millias does not know how they can monitor the kindergarten kids with masks and Andrews said kindergarten and first grade don’t have to wear masks but they will have to wear them on the bus, which is a mandate from DESE.  Andrews said that he asked about doing half days for kindergarten, but that would entail another bus run  and childcare.
Garron asked about after-school programs and Andrews said that they still need to talk to the YMCA about their morning and afternoon programs.  He then said that Silver Lake asked him about sports and where there is only one kid per seat for sports you would  have to double or triple the buses so he pretty much think sports are done for at least the fall and probably all of next year not to mention that he think there is budget implications to sports as well.  Valery stated that if the kids want to be active, they can do intramural sports such as pickup softball or baseball game as long as we don’t have mosquitoes because obviously we need to keep in mind their mental well-being.  Andrews again said the problem is the enforcement on social distancing and wearing masks and Millias pointed out that that they would have to use the school facilities/town facilities for these pickup games which would mean they would have to follow the restrictions.  
Fogging the Buildings 

Seelig said given that we are having more in-person meetings Materna is trying to figure a schedule where all the buildings can be fogged on the same day.  Right now, on a Tuesday his crew does their regular shift they come back and fogs all the buildings except Town Hall, then once the meetings are done they come back a third time to do Town Hall.  An alternative to that would be they do a regular shift start the other buildings and then progress to the Town Hall afterwards.  Garron asked if they could do it on Fridays when the buildings are basically empty and Seelig said the idea is to kill the virus so if the buildings are not being used for two days then the virus is gone by Monday, so there is no reason to fog on Fridays.  Tuesday is the best day to do it because you have two days on then fogging and then another two days after.  
Millias said typically, on a Tuesday the Boards that have meetings at Town Hall are us and Conservation so we could re-schedule for the interim – Wednesday nights we might bump into BOH and if they changed to Monday nights there is potentially Zoning Board hearings and Finance Committee and Thursday nights there is Planning Board meetings.  
Andrews asked how long does fogging take and how long does it take for it to be safe to come in because if they start at 5 a.m. on Wednesdays and the chemical has time be dispelled they would not have to come back on Tuesday nights.  Seelig dd not know but could find out. 

Andrews further said that he could not do meetings on Wednesdays and right now the first Monday every six weeks is Halifax School Committee meeting but that could change and then Thursday nights he is at Silver Lake for meetings. 
Seelig said the best effective day to do the fogging is Tuesday night or very early Wednesday morning given the building-use here at Town Hall and Andrews said it is up to Materna if   Wednesday mornings are viable.  
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Andrews was not against paying them overtime if they have to come in early to fog on Wednesdays or come in late after meetings.  Seelig said this is not something we budgeted for and could be payable from the COVID CARES money, even the overtime.  

Millias asked if they could start their meetings earlier on Tuesday nights and that during their COVID meeting they could take care of some items to lighten up the agenda for Tuesday nights.  He further said that Conservation meetings (on Tuesday nights also) usually do not  take long, Seelig said he could see if they could start a little bit earlier.  Garron and Andrews were fine with staring at six-thirty.  Seelig will check with Materna.  

Seelig mentioned that they need to start making decisions about the CARES ACT money that is available from Plymouth County.  There are some other sources of money – the Massachusetts IT Infrastructure Bond Bill was passed by the legislature and he believes is still with the Governor, Representative LaNatra and Senator Brady were able to get $185,000 for Halifax for the systems IT related stuff. 
Seelig stated that Old Colony Elder Services is giving out a $3,000 grant to each COA and said that  He further said that $884,000 is available to us.  So far we have done three submissions to Plymouth County representing about $40,000.  There are a number of  items that people have asked for and are in the process of purchasing then there are a bunch of unknowns.  Seelig does not see these items being big ticket items.  If the Board would approve the items than he will go  back to those departments and ask that they specify what they want and start getting it ordered so we can start moving it along.  For the unknowns he is asking for preliminary approval from the Board, he will get real numbers and then come back to the BOS with them and ask if there are any objections.  He wants to and keep this moving because the CARES Act money has to be spent by December 31st in order to get reimbursed.    

Seelig asked Andrews if each of the schools received PPE money and he did not believe so.  
Chief Viveiros said the FEMA money is totally separate and there is no limit.  At this time, we have not contributed any expenses to a FEMA reimbursement, which is potentially an unlimited amount of money and not specific on what needs to be purchased.  
Chief Chaves said police details, other things that could possibly fit under the FEMA money and not come out of the CARES.
Seelig said there is a list from Plymouth County as to what is covered what is not – do we have a yes and no list from FEMA.  Viveiros mentioned personnel costs and Andrews asked if he could check and see if it covered teachers or paraprofessionals.  Viveiros further said that Nolan (TA) and Kelly (his AA) did a couple of webinars and could check with them.  He said in the beginning when the CARES number was so staggering and we did not think we needed the FEMA money, but now as we start going forward we might actually look into it.  Viveiros was not sure when the cutoff date is for FEMA and said we put this recovery money on the back burner, but we should really start looking at getting it.     
Andrews  suggested iPads instead of a laptop for the Seniors because they are simpler.  With that being said Millias asked about a person to instruct and Seelig thinks the Council on Aging is going to do that.
Andrews wanted to ask Millias and Garron that if busing for both schools is considered – is it acceptable if they (think he means the School Committee) come up with a plan. 
Millias said we have to do what we have to do and the question is can we afford it and Garron said we are doing it because of COVID and it would not be done otherwise so he did not see why it would not be covered. 
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Andrews did not know the amount but thinks even if they do hybrid learning and if at some point they shift back to full days but not change the regulations on the capacity and everyone feels comfortable opening up in MA then he just wants to have some sort of idea/okay from the Board.
Garron did not have any problem with it and Millias did not think they had any other real options.
Andrews then asked if we don’t do the busing would the Board be okay if we had to add staff for the remote instruction.  As of right now he is not sold on the bus monitors.
Millias said the monitor could make sure that the kids are wearing their masks and facing forward.  Garron brought up the scenario that if you get one kid to start acting out or because of fear, then that takes the monitor away from concentrating on the other stuff.  
Garron said once Andrews gets the figures bring it back to the Board.   
Andrews wanted to ask the Board if they were okay with this just in case teaching staff needs to be added because of the way the numbers work out in the building.  
Chief questioned the paving/stump grinding operation and Seelig said that is to expand drop off/pickup and he will be sending a list of questions to Plymouth County and will ask if this is an eligible expense.  They have not been very fast with reimbursements – we have submitted our original reimbursement a month and a half ago and have not gotten it yet.  
Viveiros asked who the point person to get estimates and Seelig said Hayward probably is the best person – he has the most contacts.  
Andrews asked if he wanted he could talk to Matt and find out where he is on it and Viveiros said he talked with him today but is overwhelmed with all the stuff going on.  
Millias thinks he needs to deal with Hayward to see what he thinks he can accomplish and then figure out what you will need to get outside help with.  Viveiros said he will talk with Hayward and work with Kayne and Brian, come up with a plan and try to get estimates.  

Use of Town Green – Halifax Congregational Church – Church Services

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously granted Robert Kniffen’s request to use the town Green and outdoor electrical outlet on Sunday, August 23rd and Sunday, September 6th from 9:30 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. for church services. 
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 1:42 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
